Minutes of Pendock Parish Council 10th March 2015

The Minutes of Pendock Parish Council
Held at  Pendock School at 7.30pm on 10th March 2015
Present: Cllrs John Humphreys (Chairman),   Rosemary Philipson-Stow, Adrian Lovegrove and Charles Rush and John Davison.

In attendance were County Councillor Tom Wells and District Councillor Bronwen Behan.

There were three members of the public at the meeting

1. Apologies:  Apologies were received from Cllrs. Simon Fellows and Barry Baker
2. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr. Rosemary Philipson-Stow reminded the meeting of her relationship with the Environmental Waste Site.
3. Minutes:  The minutes of the meeting held on 20th January 2015  were approved and signed.
4. Progress Reports:

a. Berrow & Pendock Village Hall : It was reported that Berrow Parish Council were like minded in not proceeding further regarding that part of the lease which was not acceptable to the Land Registry.   Berrow Parish Council had however instructed the Clerk to write a letter to the Landlords recognising that they were unable to prove ownership of the amenity land and absolving the village hall from any liability of the amenity land.
A donation had been received from the Parochial Church Council as a contribution towards the lease costs and a letter of thanks on behalf of the two parish councils had been sent.

A cheque had been received being an overpayment to Masefield Solicitors amounting to £18 for each parish Council.
b. M50 Horse Bridge Repair : Further to the letter sent to Costain  Ltd after the last Parish Council meeting the contractors were able to provide  a Works Information Notice which stated that the A438 would not now be open until July 2015.   The Clerk circulated this to local residents, the press and the Member of Parliament but little in the way of mitigating the situation has been forthcoming.    The Councillors’ main concern remains the remedial work that will be necessary after the road is re-opened.    It was proposed that the clerk write to Worcestershire Highways to obtain assurances that funding will be available and that remedial work will start immediately the road re-opens to all the affected side roads currently being used by local residents.
c. Vehicle Activated Sign and Speeding:  It was noted that the new batteries were operational and in order to preserve their life they were no longer the responsibility of the Lengthsman, but were being changed weekly by Mr Johnstone.

Further to the request to have speed camera signs on display, Cllr Tom Wells clarified the position with the Police by explaining that until a regular speed check can be put in place they would not be available to the village.   Investigations were ongoing to find a suitable site to position the speed camera and once this could be done both the speed check and the signs would be available.

It was noted that due to the closure of the A438 there were an additional 1000 cars travelling towards Gloucester each week.
d. The Moors:  It was reported that the Grass Keep would be let again this summer.   Following the annual meeting of the Moors Committee it was requested that additional funds be set aside towards the cost of repairing the fencing and ditching.  The Moors generates over £2000 a year in income for the Parish and it was proposed and agreed that reserves to the sum of £3000 be ring fenced this year towards anticipated costs of some £6000.
Councillor Lovegrove had identified some possible grants available which it was hoped the Moors Committee would apply for to help with the costs.  It was also agreed that another letter to Pendock Estates requesting the clearing of trees would be in order.
5. Finance Report: 
a. The Council approved the transactions below:
Outgoings: 
Lengthsman

 
               118.00


Clerk’s salary – Dec/Jan                               198.00


Batteries for VAS


   91.66



Hire of Hall


                 20.00



Moors water


                 75.00



 Total Outgoings
      

£502.66
Incomings:



Lengthsman scheme


236.00


Interest




      .27


Masefield Solicitors


  18.00


Berrow with Pendock PCC

500.00

Total Incomings



            £754.27
Total funds at 20th January 2015
  £7,082.77


Total funds at 10th March 2015
  £7,334.38
b. Appointment of Internal Auditor: It was proposed and accepted that Mr Robert Mealing be appointed to Internal Auditor again this year.

6. Election Briefing: 
The Clerk reported that she had attended a briefing meeting for Clerks at the Council Chamber, Malvern.   The following dates are relevant to nominations for Parish Councillors:

· Publication of Notice of Election  - Monday 23rd March 2015
· Receipt of Nominations – all nominations to be hand delivered to the Council Offices by 4:00pm on Thursday 9th April 2015.
· Publication of Persons Nominated – 4:00pm Friday 10th April 2015
An informal check of nomination papers will be available to nominees before formally submitting them in order to prevent rejection of papers.

7. Liaison Group Report – Green Waste Site:  Cllr Humphries attended the meeting held on 5th March and reported that an email  had been received from the Environment Agency advising the meeting that they would be unable to attend the meeting and could not commit to attend future meetings, unless there were specific concerns that could not be answered over the telephone or in writing.  Matters raised at the meeting were as follows:-
a) Mud on road –  both the Police and Highways had been called out due to an excess of mud on the road. It was however noted that the mud had come from an adjoining field.
b) 1500 tonnes had been treated during the months of January and February.
c) There had been one complaint of smell whilst the waste was being turned, by the time it was investigated all trace of a smell had gone.
d) The next meeting was planned for 9th July.
8. County Councillor’s Report:  It was noted that Cllr Wells had very generously contributed £2000 towards the refurbishment of the Village Hall Toilets and he was wholeheartedly thanked for his kind gesture.
9. District Councillor’s Report: Cllr Behan reported that the South Worcestershire Development plan is now with the inspectors.  She also reported a change in planning guidance on Agricultural Buildings.
10. Planning Application – Brookend, Pendock Ref: 15/00011/OUT: It was noted by the Council that this was a well thought out plan and would be a great benefit to the village as it needed new family homes to keep the village facilities sustainable.   Cllr. Behan raised the concern that any development in Pendock would contravene the South Worcestershire Development Plan and feared that the application would be turned down.
It was agreed by the Council that this application be approved and the views of the council regarding the future of development within the village be clearly stated.

11. High Speed Broadband:   It was reported that the village school would be receiving high speed broadband that would not be generally available to the rest of the village.  It was requested that the Clerk contact the school to find out more details.
12. Waste material deposited on Highways Verge:   It had been noted that bark chippings had been piled up onto the verge outside Coltrim, Upper Pendock on land which was assumed to belong to the Highways Department.  The Clerk was asked to report this to the highways.

13. Date of the Parish Meeting and AGM of the Parish Council:  Tuesday 12th May 2015 at Pendock Primary School.
The meeting closed at 9.15pm..

Signed ……………………………………………………..

Date……………………………………………..



Chairman

Notes of Public Question Time

1. It was reported that a member of the parish had been informed that there would be no further burials at Upper Pendock Church.  The Clerk would seek clarification from the PCC.
2. It was asked whether there was any possibility of obtaining compensation in one form or another for those residents who were having to add many miles a day onto their work/school journey whilst the A438 was closed.

The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time, notes of which are appended to these minutes.
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